



MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 02/17

Held on Monday 6th February 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Jerman, Maczkiewicz, O’Dell, Ogborn and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp also attended for most of the meeting.

18.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Dickson and Cllr Jolley.

19.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 9th January were agreed and signed.

20.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None declared.

21.
CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR VACANCY:
We currently have 2 vacancies. Mr Lino Di Lorenzo has applied to be co-opted into one of these positions.  His application had been forwarded to all cllr’s who were given the opportunity to ask any questions. A vote was then held and it was agreed that Mr Di Lorenzo would be co-opted into the position of parish councillor.  Mr Mike Bacon had also expressed an interest in joining Parish Council and Cllr Bryant welcomed him to the meeting.
ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT ELECTORAL SERVICES AND PASS ON FORMS
22.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Highways – High Street hole in road

Neil Band had now left the County Council and Pam Joyce was temporarily covering this area until a replacement was found.  She has spoken with the Clerk and reported that the hole has been temporarily repaired. They will dig the road up to investigate what is causing the subsidence but she is awaiting funds from the new budget to be able to do this. She has also arranged the repair of other potholes and damaged signs in the village and this work has been completed.
b)  Road closure – Tunbridge Lane
Notification of this had been received after the last meeting but was in time to be put in the Cresset notifying residents.  This work was for the planned raised table to be put in outside of the new development.

23.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

No C/Cllr present.

District

D/Cllr Sharp said the decision on a new waste contractor will be put to a full meeting at the end of February and will then be made public.  D/Cllr Sharp saw Maggie Camp last week and chased a response to us regarding the Ancient Meadows open space.   She has said she will do this.  Cllr Buchanan felt this response was not good enough. We had not received a response from the letter we sent 22nd October 2016.  Cllr Bryant agreed it was not acceptable to have received no form of response and it was agreed that the Clerk should once again write to express our dismay.  D/Cllr Sharp acknowledged communications from the Clerk regarding waste left outside of 60 Lode Road and trees overhanging 22 Downing Close and would look into both of these.  Cllr Bryant also commented that the waste/smell by the Amey Cespa site on the A10 was terrible and needed to be looked into.
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO MAGGIE CAMP

24.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Re-organisation of committee’s
Cllr Bryant reported that Cllr Jolley will be taking over as Chair of the Environment Committee.  She will be looking at who is on what committee and the clerk will notify people this week.  Cllr Bryant felt that new cllr’s should be left to settle in a little bit before they join a committee and it may be that some people have to make the numbers up for a short while.

b) East Cambs Parish Conference
No one was able to attend this event.

c)  Visit from Rebecca Saunt
A reminder to all that Rebecca Saunt from ECDC Planning will be coming on 16th March at 7.30pm to speak to everyone.  She has asked for any particular questions to be sent to her and Cllr Buchanan said she would forward some to the Clerk.
ACTION: CLLR BUCHANAN TO FORWARD QUESTIONS

d)  Meeting dates for bank holidays
After last months debacle we had looked into whether when it was a bank holiday, instead of waiting until the next Monday we had the meeting on the Tuesday, the day after the bank holiday instead. The Clerk had enquired and the Poppy Room was free on this day whereas we know it is used on the second Monday of the month.  Cllr Buchanan proposed that we go ahead with this which Cllr Bryant seconded and all agreed.  Standing orders will  be changed to reflect this.

ACTION: CLERK TO BOOK ROOM FOR MAY AND CHANGE STANDING ORDERS

e) Litter Pick
Cllr Bryant thanked Cllr Walton and her husband who kindly helped her with litter picking Lode Road at the weekend.  

f) Parish Forum
The Clerk reminded all that the Parish Form organised by Peter Cresswell was being held on 28th February.  She will send everyone the relevant information and asked that anyone wishing to go let her know.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND OUT INFO

g) Neighbourhood Watch
James Fitch had expressed his intention to give up co-ordinating Neighbourhood Watch in Tunbridge Close and had asked that Parish Council discuss a move towards a village scheme.  It was pointed out that Neighbourhood Watch is not something that should be co-ordinated by a Parish Council but Cllr Buchanan asked that this be put on next months agenda.

25.
PARISH COUNCIL POLICY DOCUMENTS:
Cllr Bryant suggested that we could not really discuss this item without Cllr Jolley here as he had asked for this to be put on the agenda.  He had expressed a desire to re-look at various documents including the village plan, play spaces and the village questionnaire.  Cllr Bryant felt that some of these documents were no longer relevant as the neighbourhood plan would supersede these old plans.  Cllr Jerman said that all cllr’s were sent these documents on 2nd November.  Cllr Bryant felt that Cllr Jolley needed to give some compelling reasons as to why we needed to re-write these documents and Cllr Buchanan suggested this be put back to the next month’s agenda.
26.
PLANNING:
a)  Planning applications received
As listed on agenda.  Cllr Buchanan reported that we sent our support for the police station site and asked for there to be consideration of traffic calming.  Cllr Jolley had pointed out that the wording she had used in the reply confused the issue and Cllr Buchanan apologised for this.  She was concerned that the planning department keep making the developer change his plans, asking for additional adjustments.  They did not like the bulk and scale of the building and were refusing the application asking for 2 separate blocks rather than them being linked.  The developer had met with ECDC today and amended plans will be going in.  We did not object to the plans.  Cllr Buchanan said she did not know how she could help the developer and asked that D/Cllr Sharp look into this as she was not happy with the service he was getting from ECDC Planning department as she cannot rationalise the reason for the refusal of the application. Cllr Walton asked if any of the resident objections were to how the building looked but Cllr Buchanan said they were mainly on traffic and speeding
b)  BVC application
Cllr Buchanan reported this had taken a long time to sort out; a compromise has now been reached regarding access to the playing fields outside of school hours.  Work on the new sports areas will start within the next couple of weeks.

c)  Local Plan update

Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant attended this forum. Plans were circulated to the meeting.  The extra sites that had been included on the first draft were no longer in there.  Cllr Buchanan commented that the site on Muckdungle corner classed as a traveller site was no longer there but Cllr Bryant felt the designation should stay.  The meadow area in the High Street needs to be highlighted that we want this to stay as green space. Cllr Buchanan also asked if under infrastructure we should put the new cemetery which was agreed we should. ECDC had asked for input from Parish Councils on updating the 2 policies and Cllr Bryant asked if cllr’s were happy for herself and Cllr Buchannan to progress this and forward to all for approval. All agreed with this especially as a response had to be made in the next week. Cllr Ogborn will give a map of the new cemetery area to Cllr Buchanan to be added in.  Cllr Buchanan added that approval for outline planning for the Bell Road site had been received today and she expected a formal application to be received shortly.
d) Ancient Meadows open space
Covered under District Council report.

27.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
a)  Councillors areas of responsibility
Cllr Bryant asked if any cllr’s had a verbal report on their specific area.  No one had.  The Clerk had dealt with all the issues reported by Cllr Walton.

b)  Potential redeployment of the 2 speed cushions
The set of speed cushions in Tunbridge Lane will come out of the road soon as the raised table is put in.  Cllr Jolley had pointed out that we had paid for this so we should think if there was somewhere else it could be installed.  Cllr Bryant asked people to think about this and also think about the pollution the speedhumps create as cars slow down and then speed away.  Cllr Walton said they seem to have been effective in both Bell Road and Tunbridge Lane.  Cllr Ogborn suggested the High Street outside of the scout hut thus slowing down the traffic approaching Beechwood Avenue –primary school entrance.  Cllr Bryant said we would have to ask for County Council highways to look into this for us and advise us on a suitable location. Cllr Buchanan also asked whether you could have speedhumps in a conservation area.  The Clerk will contact Highways.
ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

c)  Re-naming of Committee
Cllr Bryant had suggested the Environment Committee be re-named as the word ‘environment’ was confusing to people outside of the Parish Council.  Cllr Jolley had suggested Community, Open Spaces and Infrastructure.  Cllr Bryant felt this wasn’t quite right as she wasn’t sure infrastructure should come into it.  She suggested either leave it as it is or change to Community and Environment but asked that people have a think about it.

28.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




  687.54


Mrs C Fullwood - expenses




    65.35

L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   
    52.50

J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


    52.50


Eastern Tree Surgery – churchyard



1764.00


Birketts LLP – solicitors




  780.00


Peter Mitchell Associates – Cemetery Consultant

1899.00


Royal British Legion – Room hire



  140.00


Swarco – maintenance contract



  624.34


TGMS Ltd – dipwells




4920.00

Signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Bryant.

b)  Update from Finance meeting held 19th January 
Cllr Ogborn went through the minutes of the Finance Committee which had been circulated.  Overall we had spent less money than expected.

c)  Adoption of new financial regulations
Some changes had been proposed by the Finance Committee and had been circulated to all for comment before adoption.  Cllr Walton queried item 4.8 as she felt £100 for material variances was small and suggested a figure of £500. This was agreed and it was agreed to adopt the financial regulations.

ACTION:  CLERK TO MAKE RELEVANT CHANGES

29.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
The initial survey work has been done Cllr Ogborn reported.  Three high risk areas were identified and the dipwells have been put in there. Mike Young, Cllr Jolley and himself are trained on how to use these.  The first signs are encouraging and the water levels are looking good even after a heavy week of rain and the consultants are pleased.  Cllr Ogborn felt that the work done by Peter Mitchell, the cemetery consultant had been invaluable and was money well spent. We had agreed an initial payment of £2K to him to be reviewed.  We have just paid a bill of £1500 less VAT which Cllr Ogborn feels is excellent for the amount of work he has done and the many calls/emails he has answered from Cllr Ogborn himself.  He proposed setting another £2K aside for the Cemetery Consultant which was seconded by Cllr Buchanan and agreed by all.  There was also a discussion on the layout of the cemetery, perhaps making some traditional and some woodland but Cllr Ogborn said this will be for later discussions.

30.
CORESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

31.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed. Some residents had queried if we would have the electrical recycling again. The Clerk contacted Wiser Recycling who informed her that they had had a serious fire at their premises and would not be back in business again for some while.

32.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

Following on from previous conversations Cllr Bryant has inspected all the salt bins in the village and found that the ones in Pound Close and in Tunbridge Lane have dog excrement in them, not all in bags.  She asked that the Clerk contact the County to have this removed and that the Environment Committee look into this matter.

33.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

None.

34.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 6th March 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.


